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June 28, 2016


The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council
Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott:

This letter transmits an ordinance authorizing King County to sell environmental attributes generated through the electricity consumed by the Metro Transit Division’s (Metro) trolley fleet and other King County electrically fueled vehicles. Per K.C.C 4.56, sales of rights, title or interests in emissions credits, offsets or allowances or renewable energy certificates, credits, benefits, environmental air quality credits and any similar rights, title or interests held by the County requires Council authorization. The sale of attributes would be executed through a Renewable Energy Attributes Contract with Element Markets Renewable Energy, LLC, the leading producer and marketer of environmental commodities in the United States. 

Metro operates the nation’s second largest electric trolley fleet with 159 electric trolleys operating within the City of Seattle. The trolley fleet generates more than 20 million boardings per year and is a critical component of the County’s transit fleet. Recently, Metro has also taken delivery of three battery-powered buses for testing and piloting purposes and, if they are successful in operation, may operate more in the future. 

The Environmental Protection Agency’s (EPA) expanded Renewable Fuel Standard (RFS2) requires oil refiners and importers (“obligated parties”) of both gasoline and diesel fuel to ensure that a portion of the nation’s transportation fleet is fueled using renewable fuels. Linking Metro’s electricity consumption to a renewable energy provider, and subsequent approval by the EPA, will lead to the creation of Renewable Identification Numbers (RINs) which can be sold to obligated parties to meet their RFS2 requirements. RINs are credits used for compliance, and are the “currency” of the RFS program. Metro is estimated to create nearly 800,000 RINs annually. 

In 2015, King County issued a Request for Proposals (RFP) for the sale of the RINs associated with the trolley fleet and other applicable King County vehicles. After an evaluation of the proposals received, Element Markets was selected as the preferred seller of RINS. The draft contract between King County and Element Markets details compensation to King County for the sale of the RINs. The sale of RINS will provide revenue to Metro that will be used to support Metro’s initiatives to reduce greenhouse gas emissions and to address the goals set forth by the 2015 Strategic Climate Action Plan (SCAP). Metro will be among the first entities to apply for RIN creation from electric transportation. Based on current market conditions, Metro expects to receive annually over $580,000 after paying administrative costs. Metro plans to use this revenue to expand its vehicle electrification program and alternative fuels purchases, and other investments to reduce carbon emissions and promote renewable and alternative fuels.  

Two reports were recently submitted to the King County Council describing environmental attributes and their monetary value. The next steps in this process are to take the action outlined in this ordinance, which creates the environmental attributes, and to proceed with the sale of RINs. The sale of environmental attributes is consistent with the King County Strategic Plan and the SCAP. The sale of attributes provides additional revenues to Metro which promotes the Strategic Plan goal of environmental sustainability. Furthermore, Metro’s participation in these markets provides local and national leadership to encourage additional investments in renewable and carbon reducing activities consistent with the SCAP.

Climate change and social equity are closely linked. According to the 2014 King County Equity and Social Justice Annual Report, promoting “healthy built and natural environments” is one of the 14 determinants of equity. This project addresses this determinant by “moving upstream” to reduce greenhouse gases in order to contribute to and promote a healthy environment. 

If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Gary Prince, Metro Transit Division, at 206-477-6017, or gary.prince@kingcounty.gov. 

Sincerely,



Dow Constantine
King County Executive
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ATTN: Carolyn Busch, Interim Chief of Staff
 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council
[bookmark: _GoBack]Carrie S. Cihak, Chief of Policy Development, King County Executive Office
Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget
Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)
Rob Gannon, Interim General Manager, Metro Transit Division, DOT
Gary Prince, Economist, Metro Transit Division, DOT
